
TVUUC Board Meeting 
April 15, 2018 

 
Board Members Present:  Matthew Blondell; Denise Coleman;  Jeff Kovac;   Ginna Mashburn;  Lynne 
Mullins; Robby McMurry;  John McNair;  Bill Myers;  Wendy Syer;  Terry Uselton;   Elnora Williams  
Ex Officio: Chris Buice;  Claudia Pressley     
 
Treasurer’s Report and Other Financial Information:  
 
Robby McMurry gave a brief Treasurer’s Report, stating that spending so far this year is still within the 
budget.    A question was asked about pledges obtained in the 2017 Stewardship Campaign and whether 
they have been paid.  Apparently all pledge amount expected at this point have been paid. 
 
Some people have found it difficult to figure out how to set up church payments in Realm.   Claudia 
confirmed that the staff will be sending out step-by-step instructions to members for setting up 
payments through Realm.     (The payments through Vanco will then be stopped to avoid double 
payment.) 
 
Stewardship Campaign 
 
Barbara Taylor gave a report on the progress of the stewardship campaign.   Pledges totaling $358,000 
have been obtained so far, approximately 58% of the $620,000 goal.    
 
135 reminder cards have been sent to those who have pledged in recent years but have not yet 
responded to the pledge requests this year.   If there is still no response, a team of callers will begin 
contacting members directly.    It was noted that periodic direct deposit payments continue until the 
donor tells the church to stop.   However, members are still asked to fill out a new pledge form each 
year to confirm their intentions.    If no pledge form has been received, that pledge amount has not yet 
been counted in the total of $358,000.   These people will also be called to confirm their intention to 
continue payments. 
 
Anticipating that the full $620,000 will not be raised in pledges, there was a lengthy discussion about 
how additional funds could be raised.  Should there be stronger statements made during Sunday 
services about the dire need for more pledges?   Should we publicly recognize the staff on a Sunday to 
highlight the need for adequate salaries?   The general conclusion was that these options may not be 
effective as a number of members and donors do not attend Sunday services; the direct calling approach 
is probably the best strategy at this point.   The calls should be completed before the next Board 
meeting. 
 
Another question was raised about the possibility of refinancing the mortgage  in order to reduce the 
burden on the budget.    This suggestion was rejected for now as the mortgage will be paid off in 
October 2019;  if we want to consider refinancing at a later date, Robby suggested that it should be 
done through the Endowment Fund. 
 
The Board requested some firm figures by the next Board meeting so we can adjust the 2018/19 budget 
if necessary.   Barbara also promised to send weekly reports to Jeff which can be passed on to the Board. 
 
Endowment Committee 
 
Ken Stephenson reported that the Endowment Fund has earned an average income of 14.7% over the 
last year  and a 5.2% annual return over the last three years.     The Committee is thinking of changing to 



a different investment program for higher income (while still ensuring socially responsible investments. ) 
The TVUUC  Endowment Funds have now been moved to the TVA Employees Credit Union.   The 
Committee is still considering ways to redefine and clarify the Eternal Flame donation program.    
 
Ken then reported on the recommendations of the Endowment Committee for the annual funding of 
specific projects.   Five proposals were received this year, and the committee was especially impressed 
by two of them.   They recommend that these two proposals be funded as follows:  
 

• For the 2018 project, they recommend the development of an “Outdoor Fellowship Space” for 
$15,000.   This space would be a patio outside the Fellowship Hall (extending past the back door 
from the lobby), with a concrete or paving tile floor, and facilities such as an outdoor kitchen 
and gas grill.    The exact appliances initially provided will depend on final, detailed, 
recommendations from the design committee, and the costs involved,  to stay within the 
$15,000 budget.  The Committee recommended that the Building and Grounds Committee form 
a sub-committee, with additional people as needed, to develop a more detailed design.    

• The Committee also recommended that the second proposal (A TVUUC Welcome Garden) be 
funded as the 2019 project, also for $15,000.    This garden would be located at the front of the 
church property (near Kingston Pike), with native flowers, grasses, and shrubs, walking paths, 
and benches.     Although this garden will be constructed mostly in 2019, the award is being 
announced now to allow for the construction of a new irrigation system (not funded by the 
Endowment grant) before the garden is built, and to ensure that the plants can be planted at 
the optimal time of the year (in the Spring of 2019). 

 
The Board approved the funding of both of these projects, as well as the formation of a committee to 
create the final design of the Outdoor Fellowship Space, with a recommendation that the congregation 
be invited to provide some input into the Fellowship Space design before construction begins.   (This 
committee should be formed from the Buildings and Grounds Committee, with other members added as 
needed.)   We also proposed a committee to design the Welcome Garden, to be headed by Doris Gove, 
with the final make-up of the committee to be approved by the Board.    
 
The Board also expressed some concern that church members and/or staff may be unhappy that they 
cannot submit proposals for the 2019 project, as the 2019 funds have already been allocated.     We 
asked that the Endowment Committee try to preemptively address such concerns in some way.     
 
There was some discussion about other needs of the church, such as Religious Education, that have not 
received funding from the Endowment funds, but it was pointed out that many of the RE financial needs 
are on-going and should be addressed in the regular budget process rather than through Endowment 
grants.    Ken mentioned that RE had not submitted a proposal to the Endowment Committee this year. 
 
Nominating Committee 
 
Ginna Mashburn reported that more candidates have now been found for the open positions in 
2018/19.   The only two positions still lacking a candidate are one position each for the Nominating and 
Endowment Committees.     [ Note that nominations for the Nominations Committee are made by the 
Program Council.]     Robby McMurry has agreed to serve another two years as Treasurer, if no other 
candidate can be found.    
 
Ginna plans to propose a change in the nomination process, allowing formal, written, nominations from 
any church member (Including self-nominations). 
 
Worship Committee  



 
The Board was presented with a revised Charter for the Worship Committee.  The only significant 
change was moving the supervision of this committee from the Executive Team to the Leadership Team.  
(Reminder:   The Executive Team consists of the Senior Minister and the Director of Administration, 
while the Leadership Team consists of the church President, President- Elect, Treasurer, and the Chair 
and Rising Chair of the Program Council .    Ex-Officio Members  are the Senior Minister, Director of 
Administration, and Director of Religious Education.)    
 
The purpose of this proposal is to create broader responsibility for the committee and for worship 
services during the absence of the minister and not have it depend so heavily on the Senior Minister.    
We noted that the charter calls for a minimum of three members, but the committee does not currently 
have that many.   Placing the committee under the Leadership Team may ensure that the committee has 
adequate membership with a broader representation of the congregation.   It may also assist the 
committee in soliciting feedback from the congregation on worship services. 
 
As no other committees report to the Leadership Team, the Board wondered if it would be more 
appropriate to place this committee under the Program Council.   
 
A motion to approve the change to Leadership Team supervision was passed by a majority.     Robby 
McMurry voted against the proposal, as he feels that the Leadership Team is not authorized to oversee 
any committee.   (Its purpose is to set an agenda for the Board, and not to set or implement policy.)     
 
If this arrangement does not seem to work well, the assignment of the committee can be considered 
again in a later year. 
 
Committee on the Ministry 
 
The Board was given a draft of a charter for a new, proposed, Committee on the Ministry.   This 
committee would exist to provide the Senior Minister with support and counsel on professional 
development, and to help prioritize ministerial activities.   Chris expressed his current frustration with a 
large number of competing responsibilities and priorities and the inadequate time to address all of 
them.   About 20 hours of his week is devoted to his highest priority: planning the Sunday Worship 
Service.   Another high priority for him is public ministry, but a large number of other responsibilities 
also compete for his time, including myriad team and committee meetings, staff supervision, and even 
training church leadership at other UU churches in our cluster.  Not all these demands on his time are in 
his current job description.     He stated that he supports the creation of a Ministry Committee if it 
proves helpful to him rather than taking an evaluative or adversarial role, or creating even more 
demands.    
 
After some discussion, the Board decided to postpone further discussion of this issue until Chris and the 
Leadership Team have done more work on revision of the Minister’s job description. 
 
Environmental Concerns Committee 
 
Although the Environmental Concerns Committee has existed for a number of years, no record of a 
committee charter could be located.   To begin a discussion, Robby McMurry drafted a charter, which 
had not yet been shared with the Environmental Concerns Committee itself.     The proposed charter will 
be given to the committee for feedback or editing before it is voted on by the Board.    A suggestion was 
made to expand the definition of “environmental concerns” to include the inside environment of the 
church building.   
 



In addition to this, the Environmental Concerns Committee has mentioned that they would like the 
church to have a policy to govern the practices of the church to support its environmental mission.   The 
Board decided to ask the Environmental Concerns Committee to draft a policy to be reviewed by the 
Board.   The policy can then be discussed with the church administration before the Board votes, 
recognizing that some compromises may be necessary for practical reasons.    
 
Sanctuary Church 
 
Chris Buice reported that the Oak Ridge Unitarian Universalist Church has voted to be a Sanctuary 
Church for undocumented immigrants, if asked to do so.   Although  TVUUC has not voted to take this 
step in recent years, Chris suggested that other UU churches in the East Tennessee cluster may be asked 
to provide some practical support.    
 
The Board passed a motion for the church and minister to provide informal support for a sanctuary 
network within the local UU cluster, without providing actual sanctuary at TVUUC. 
 
Miscellaneous 

 
• TVUUC is also providing some support to the Poor People’s Campaign, a national effort for 

moral witness, which has received an endorsement from the UUA .    We recently hosted an 
organizational meeting (rent-free) for local participants (including six TVUUC members);  the 
program included training in civil disobedience, with the reminder that such action is the 
decision of individual participants.   Chris will send more information on the Poor People’s 
Campaign to the Board.   

• Denise Coleman reported that she is reading and compiling comments from the pledge forms.   
The comments will help to guide decisions made by the Strategic Planning Committee.   She 
also mentioned that the Strategic Planning Committee seeks some more members, and they 
welcome suggestions for membership (especially younger members). 

• Claudia Pressley and Bill Myers gave a very brief report on the plans for new church banners.   
The Sewing Group would not be able to make a cloth banner for another year or so.  However, 
another, existing,  banner was located that can be used at the General Assembly.   We do still 
need to order a new vinyl banner for parades and other outdoor events. 

• Although Jeff Kovac will be unable to attend, the Board will still meet, as scheduled on May 20 
at 12:30.   We were reminded that there will very likely be additional budget meetings 
scheduled in the coming weeks. 

 
 
Submitted by Wendy Syer,  Secretary to the Board. 


































































